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From the General Secretary







         August 2014
Revd John Proctor

john.proctor@urc.org.uk
To chairs and secretaries of church meetings,

 and moderators and clerks of synods
Dear Friends,

The United Reformed Church and Same-Sex Marriage

I write by way of cover for the second edition of the booklet One plus One, which has been sent to you on behalf of our Church’s General Assembly. We are asking the URC at large to discuss some of the issues and to let us know your views.

You are receiving with this letter copies of the One plus One booklet (two per local church, one for synod moderators, twenty for synod clerks), and one copy of a response form. If you are receiving this letter as a church secretary, please make the minister of your church aware of this material – and pass him or her a copy of the One plus One booklet – as soon as you can.  Ministers are not being mailed separately.
There is a much fuller explanation of what we should like you to do, inside the front cover of the booklet. Do please read those first few pages of the booklet, before reading on through this letter. What follows here is a short series of notes and comments on the process. The booklet has been written as clearly as we can manage; please excuse this letter if it seems a bit dry.

1) We are sending you a response form, because it may help you to let the Assembly know what your people have to say. This response form is intended for church secretaries and synod clerks to return, on behalf of the whole meeting; we do not want you to put one into the hand of every member.

2) We are sending two copies of the booklet to every local church, and twenty to every synod. If you want more, please speak to either Gill Nichol or Celia Meiras in the communications department at Church House before the end of October (020 7916 2020); there will not be a charge. We shall also put the material onto the URC website, and it can be downloaded from there.

3) The legal situation in Scotland is different from that in England and Wales, and the Synod of Scotland is well informed about this. We therefore ask local URCs in Scotland to hear from the synod about legalities, rather than spelling all of these out here. But we definitely want churches in all of our nations to contribute to this discussion; the theological, personal and pastoral issues are equally important to us all, and we need to help each other to consider them properly.

4) Those who were at Assembly will notice that we have dropped the chapter on science and medicine from this second edition of the booklet. There were two reasons for this: comments at Assembly and afterwards made clear that we could not write this chapter both concisely and confidently – there are too many differences of opinion around; secondly, nothing else in the booklet either draws or depends on the science chapter.

5) Some further resources for discussion will be made available on the URC website. This is not a closed list, and members of the church are welcome to let me know of resources (booklets, websites, links etc) that could helpfully be mentioned there. But we shall not benefit if the list either overwhelms the Church with its extent, or if it reflects exclusively the views of one group in the Church. We do not plan to mail out any new hard-copy resources, apart from what is here.

6) An important legal issue is not yet clear. Some people think that a positive decision on same-sex marriage would amount to a doctrinal change in the URC. If this were so, then a meeting of General Assembly could not settle the matter. Any decision of Assembly would need afterwards to be referred to the synods for formal approval. We cannot afford to be slack or ill-informed about a legal point of this kind, so we are taking advice from our most expert people. It may yet be a number of months before appropriate advice is to hand.

7) Mission Council will surely want to talk about this whole set of issues in November. Mission Council in May 2015 will expect to receive feedback from this consultation – i.e. from you – and it will decide how to take the discussion forward.

8) Mission Council always has the power to call an extra meeting of General Assembly, if it thinks there is business that requires this.  Whether that will happen over this matter is not yet clear. But we have already considered a provisional date for a one-day meeting – Saturday 27 June 2015 – and are exploring possible venues. If we gather then, the membership of Assembly will be the same as at Cardiff; I am told that neither fresh nominations nor substitutions will be allowed.

9) But first we ask to hear what your people have to tell us. Do remember that if your church meeting wants help in discussing this matter, your synod office will know of skilled and experienced people who could come and facilitate a properly careful discussion. Do not hesitate to ask, but do ask in good time.
10)  Finally, those who lead meetings that discuss same-sex marriage are asked to remember that special care will be needed if persons under 18 or vulnerable adults are present. Further, because we do not know everything about one another’s personal stories and concerns, it is always possible that the issues of sexuality, relationships and marriage may affect some people in our churches in ways that those around them had not expected. Handle with care – the issues, and the people with whom you speak.

If  you need advice about any particular steps you need to take – if, for example, you expect your church meeting to be attended by people under 18 – do speak with your synod office.

Thank you for all that you do to sustain and support the life of our Church. I wish you God’s wisdom and guidance as you help your people to consider this important issue.

Yours sincerely,
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John Proctor
General Secretary of the United Reformed Church
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